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DUNBARTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN

MINUTES OF MEETING

FRIDAY, APRIL 13, 2012

SITE WALK AT PURGATORY POND

12:00 P.M.

The Dunbarton Board of Selectmen held a Site Walk at Purgatory Pond Road at the above time, date and place with Les Hammond, Chairman, presiding.    

The following were present:


Les Hammond, Chairman


Ron Wanner, Selectman


Ted Vallieres, Selectman

Members of Boards/Committees and Town Officials:


Jeff Crosby, Road Agent

Barbara McCann, Recording Secretary

Members of the Public: 


Brian Nordle

Les Hammond, Chairman, called the meeting to order at 12:05 p.m. with a full Selectmen's Board and Barbara McCann, Recording Secretary, present. 

The Board first discussed the turn-around portion of the road improvements to be done on Purgatory Pond Road.  Brian Nordle stated that the turn-around would be on the other side of their stone retaining wall and would be approximately 110 feet deep by 75 feet wide.  He would be removing the large oaks, cutting the hill and filling the low area.  Les Hammond inquired if there would be any need to extend the turn-around area further down towards the pond.  Brian Nordle stated that it was not necessary since the road narrows and the land is rocky and slopes towards the pond.  He stated that visitors to the pond will probably be using the turn-around for parking.  Les Hammond stated that they agree with the Class V ending at the turn-around area.

Les Hammond stated that the Town wants the road bed to be a minimum of 18’ in width with 6’ cleared on both sides of the R.O.W.  Brian Nordle stated Class V standards are a 32’ width and he will be clearing the entire R.O.W. area (i.e. 50 feet).

Jeff Crosby and Brian Nordle discussed the type of product that will be used for the top coat of gravel.  The NHDOT specifications were discussed.  The Town requirement is for 12” of base gravel and 6” of 1 ½ crushed gravel.  Brian Nordle stated that the State approved specifications allow for the use of reclaimed 2 ¼ gravel.  Jeff Crosby wants to make sure the right product is used because he does not want any maintenance issues (packing too tight or large rocks coming to the surface).  The Town has had some issues with the quality of a product used on Gile Hill Road and he wants to make sure that the materials used will not be a maintenance issue in the future.
Les Hammond inquired if any poles will need to be moved.  Brian Nordle stated that no poles will need to be moved.  In one area the large oak tree will have to come down but the pole will not be moved.

Brian Nordle expressed some concern over the agreement the Board was making with him because Selectmen change, Road Agents change etc.  Les Hammond and Jeff Crosby stated that they thought a road plan would be mutually beneficial for this project for those exact reasons.  Brian Nordle stated that he would not do a road plan.  That he is already into this project well over $30,000 and doesn’t see the need of that expense at this time.  He recommends having an inspection when the project is at subgrade and then he can prepare an “as built” road plan.  Jeff Crosby stated that in the end a road plan will be needed.
Les Hammond asked if Brian Nordle will have any problems getting the 25 foot radius at the intersection with Twist Hill Road.  Brian Nordle stated that it might be hard with one pole in the way but he will get the width.
Jeff Crosby asked to have a full walk of the road for review and Brian Nordle did not feel that this was necessary at this time.  Jeff Crosby wanted to see the areas where the culverts will be replaced.  Brian Nordle stated that the culverts will be replaced in their current locations and the piping will be in the range of 48 to 56 feet in length.  The culverts he will replace are the two in the roadway and one at the end of the road where it intersects with Twist Hill Road.  Basically, the road process will be removing one large rock in the way, cutting back the R.O.W., cutting the slopes and filling the low areas.  Jeff Crosby asked him to repeat the culvert sizing for the project.  Brian Nordle stated the culvert replacement will be concrete pipe that is 18”, 15” and 12”.

Brian Nordle stated that he would prepare a road plan at the end of the project but not until the road is accepted.  Parking is up to everyone.  He noted that the new turn-around will be the landing for the pond and police response will probably increase especially during certain times (proms, weekends, ice fishing etc.).  Jeff Crosby stated that “NO PARKING” signs will be difficult to enforce for the turn-around area.  Les Hammond asked Brian Nordle the size of the turn-around.  Brian Nordle stated it would be approximately 100 feet deep x 75 feet wide.

Les Hammond asked if the Gibson Family will have any involvement.  Brian Nordle said they want to see the culvert at the beginning of the road replaced.  Les Hammond stated there would be no need for a public hearing. 
Jeff Crosby asked what Brian Nordle’s timeframe would be.  Brian Nordle said he does not have one.  It is all based on finances.

Jeff Crosby stated he would like to see an Easement to the Town for the turn-around portion of the road improvements.  Brian Nordle stated he would have to seek legal counsel on that issue because of the ownership of the road.  He would not want to do that if the Town did not own the road.  Jeff Crosby stated that an Easement for the turn-around could avoid problems in the future if the property changed ownership.  The reason the Town would like this is to avoid future problems for snow plowing, etc.  They have one turn-around in Town that is problematic and we don’t want anymore.  Brian Nordle stated it will increase his expenses but he will have to seek legal counsel on this matter.
Jeff Crosby stated that the Town will not be maintaining the road until it is accepted.  Brian Nordle said he understood.  Brian Nordle stated that the Town vote will be in place for a long time and my timeframe is open right now but as we get older we will want this road maintained.

Les Hammond asked Ron Wanner and Ted Vallieres if they had any questions or concerns.  They both stated they were fine with the discussion.

Barbara McCann inquired if the services of the Town Engineer still might be necessary on this project.  Les Hammond asked Brian Nordle his thoughts.  Both Brian Nordle and Jeff Crosby thought it would be a good idea to have the Town Engineer involved.  Les Hammond asked about escrowing some funds for this project and Brian Nordle stated he will not set up an escrow but will pay as he goes for those services.

Les Hammond asked if any road name change was necessary.  Brian Nordle stated it should remain Purgatory Pond Road.

 Jeff Crosby stated he would like to see a “NO OUTLET” and “STOP” sign.  Brian Nordle agreed.
Brian Nordle stated as it gets closer we will iron everything out.  He will take care of the culverts, clearing, etc and we will meet again.

Jeff Crosby stated one of the biggest things is the turn-around – a big right hand turn for snow removal is a key factor.

Les Hammond stated that the Conservation Commission wants us to keep away from the water as much as possible.  Brian Nordle agreed.
There being no further business, the following motion was made: 

MOTION:

Les Hammond made a motion that the Dunbarton Board of Selectmen adjourn the meeting of the Dunbarton Board of Selectmen at 12:45 p.m.  Ted Vallieres seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously. 

Respectfully submitted, 
Barbara McCann
Recording Secretary

____________________________
Les Hammond, Chairman

____________________________

Ron W. Wanner, Selectman

____________________________

Ted Vallieres, Selectman
